
UNITED 
NATIONS , 

Gteneral Assembly Distr, 
GENERAL 

A/42/431 
5 August. 1987 

ORIGINAL8 ENGLISH 

Forty-second seso ion 
I tom 1.15 of the provisional aqendaf 

FINANCIAL REPORTS AND AUDITED FINANCIAL STA’I‘EMENTS, 
AND REPORTS OF THE DORRD OF AUDITORS 

Internal control procedures relating to benefits 
and a llowancas 

eport of the Secretary-General 

L. In its resolution 42/176 of 5 December 1986, the General Assembly requested 
the Secretary-General and the c!xc?cutive hcade of the United Nations organizations 
and programmes concurned, J ntt?r al&, to review internal control procedures 
relating to the benefits and nllowdnceo received by United Nations staff members 
.lnd to take the nocr?osncy rnr,~:iurQn t.0 improve internal control procedures wit). a 
vtew to preventing waste, f’raud and abuse and to report thereon, tb,rough the Board 
of Auditors and the Advisory Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Questions, 
to the Genera; Aescmbly at its forty-second session. A note of the 
Secretary-General trannmittinq the responses of the other executive heads to that 
request is contained in document A/42/4.18. The present report ,>notitutes the 
response of the Secretary-General. 

2. At the outset, it should be noted that the intereets and concerns expressed by 
the General Assembly in this reg,lrd mirror those of the Secretary-General. The 
Secretary-General hae rttpeatedly strr?sscd :lis commitment to management improvement 
in order to enhance administrative efficiency and cost-effectiveness - in other 
words, improvements to prevent, or at Lt-ast, minimize waste, ,4t the same time, he 
has recognired the importance of effective internal controls to ensure that the 
resources of the Organization, whether human or financial, are utilized for the 
purposes for which they were authorizclll nnd ilre odminlstered in accordance with the 
Staff Regulations and the! Financial Il,r!yul;rti~)ns ;13 ;rppruved by the General Assembly. 

* A/42/150. 



~/42/437 
English 
Page 2 

3. Since Some three quarters of the Organizationls resources are devoted to staff 
costs, it is appropriate that particular attention be given to the internal control 
procedures relating to the benefits and allowances received by United Nations staff 
members. In this connection, it should be noted that this area has received 
increased attention in recent years and that a number of improvements have been 
introduced. In each case, the aim has been twofold: to streamline the processing 
procedures wherever possible, in order to increase efficiency and reduce the 
related administrative costsl as well as to strengthen the applicable internal 
controls. 

4. Internal Controls in relation to staff entitlements are intended to ensure 
conformity with the applicable rules and policies governing the granting of such 
entitlements and to detect and deter any attempts to circumvent these rules and 
policies. Internal controls consist essentially of verification or confirmation. 
As the Fifth Committee of the General Assembly was informed at its forty-first 
session, each financial entitlement or benefit requires a different method oE 
verification or confirmation, or combination thereof. One type of confirmation is 
the staff member’s certification. In view of the requirement, under the Charter of 
the United Nations and staff regulation 4.2, that staff members possess the highest 
standards of integrity, certification by the staff member is deemed to be a valid 
form of confirmation on which much importance is placed. Additionally, third-party 
confirmation or verification, where it is feasible and cost-effective, is 
considered both necessary and desirable. 

5. In this context, fraud is defined as deliberate misappropriation of 
United NatiOnS entitlements. As almost all United Nations entitlements are 
dispensed upon certification by the staff member , such misappropriation usually 
involves false certification as well. 

6. Internal controls are designed to operate as an integral part of the 
administrative procedures for approving and paying financial entitlements or 
benefits. An essential complement to the effectiveness of internal controls is 
systematic audit. The Internal Audit Division, as part of its audit programme, 
regularly reviews and reports on the adequacy of internal controls. With the 
increased attention given to both of these aspects for a number of years, it could 
be expected that some cases of fraud or presumptive fraud would be identified. In 
relation to the size and geographical dispersion of the staff of the United 
Nations, as well as the variety of entitlements and benefits, the number of cases 
of fraud or presumptive fraud identified has been relatively small. In such cases, 
however, the imposition of appropriate disciplinary measures, under the 
Secretary-General’s authority in terms of staff regulation 10.2, constitutes both a 
proper response to such acts of fraud as well as an effective deterrent. 

Specific improvements in internal controls 

(a) Education grant paymerits - 

7. A review by th- Internal Jdit Division of the system of internal controis 
governing education <irant payments identified a number of specific areas in which 
these controls required improvement. Owing to doubts about the reliability of this 
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system, the Internal Audit Division initiated, in early 1985, a representative 
sample audit of education grant payments for the academic year 1993/1984; this 
sample audit has been gradually expanded to a compraheneive audit of such 
payments. The audit entailed requesting educational institution6 around the world 
to confirm that they had received payment of amounts these institution8 had 
Previously certified to the United Nations on a “Certificate of Attendance and 
Coats” (form P.41). 

II . This audit brought to light cases of inadvertent overpayment or underpayment, 
1s well ao cases of fraud and presumptive fraud. A8 a result, the int.er nal 
controls relating to the payment of education grants were enhanced and the 
procedures involved in processing euch payment6 were etreamlined. The related 
&ministrative instruction wae revired accordingly and reissued in 1986. In 
addition, steps have been taken to eneure that third-party confirmations with 
clducational institution8 are undertaken more frequently and eystematically as part 
nf the proceasing of such paymenta. 

(b) Income-tax reimbursements 

9. Income-tax reimbursements are made under staff regulation 3.3(f) and staff are 
notified of the conditions governing such reimbursements by means of annUd 
information circulars. As one condition of euch reimbursement, staff members must 
certify, inter alia, that they will, upon request, provide proof of taxes paid. 
The only completely effective method of verifying whether amounts of taxes for 
which reimbureement is claimed by staff member8 were actually paid tO the 
Loupective tax authorities would be for those tax authorities to provide this 
information directly to the United Nations. United States law, however, precludes 
the release of euch information to any third party without the consent of the 
t.flxpayer. 

LO. To increase internal control in the area of tax reimbursements, apelrt from the 
various undertaking6 and certifications required from staff members as a condition 
of reimbursement, each cheque for tax advancae or reimbursements is issued jointly 
to the respective taxing authority and the staff member concerned, unht3S the staff 
member provides proof that he or ehe has already paid such taxes to the taxing 
authority, in which ca8e a cheque may be made payable to the staff member only. 
Such tax cheques made jointly payable to the taxing authority and the Ptaff member 
arc examined to ensure that they were paid to the taxing authorities. with effect 
from 1984, staff members have also been required, ae a condition of reimbursement, 
to sign a consent form authorizing the tax authorities to communicate information 
directly to the Organization regarding their respective tax accounts. 

11. In addition to the internal control8 outlined above, a 100 per cent audit bY 
the fntkrnal Audit oivieion of all tax reimbursement8 made for the years 1983 and 
19H4 ic currently in progress. 
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(cl Areas identified for priority attention 

12. The systems of internal control for three additional entitlements OK benefits 
are currently under review in order to identify potential improvements. These are 
the systems governing: (a) rental subsidies or deductions under staff rule 
103.7 (e) ; (b) dependency allowances under staff regulation 3.4; and (c) medical 
insurance claims. It is intended to devote priority attention to the systems of 
internal control in effect and to institute such changes as may be warranted by the 
results of the reviews. 

13. In SO far as rental subsidies or deductions are concerned, preliminary audit 
results indicate that, although provision has been made in the system for adequate 
internal controls, such controls have not been applied as rigorously as required. 
In addition to the steps being taken to correct this, attention is being given to 
improving the controls relating to rental deductions, which are to be applied to 
the post adjustment portion of remuneration when a staff member occupies dwellings 
provided by a Government on a subsidized or rent-free basis. 

14. In the case of dependency allowances, entitlements are established on the 
basis Of information and documentary evidence submitted by the staff members 
concerned. Moreover, staff members are required, under staff rule 103,23(c), to 
report to the Organization any changes which would affect their entitlements and to 
submit annually certifications regarding these matters. Attention is being devoted 
in this area to the means by which the internal controls presently in effect can be 
strengthened, in particular, by supplemental verification and/or confirmation 
procedures. 

15. With respect to medical insurance, claims processing and the related internal 
controls are provided by commercial insurance companies in respect of all staff at 
Headquarters, and for other internationally-recruited staff worldwide. Medical 
insurance is provided by the United Nations under self-insurance arrangements for 
all Staff at Geneva and Bangkok, and for locally-recruited staff members in most 
other duty stations. In these cases, claims processing and the application of 
required internal control systems are the responsibility of the Organization. with 
effect from 1 September 1987, a new Medical Insurance Plan .(MIP) will replace the 
present Medical Expenses Assistance Plan (mAP) for locally-recruited staff members 
of the united Nations, IJNDP and UNICEF at most duty stations outside Headquarters. 
In the design of the new plan, which has been developed jointly by the three 
organizations, care has been taken to ensure that the related administrative 
procedures provide for streamlined operations as well as for effective internal 
control measures. AS the scope of the new MIP will be greater than the MEAP, it is 
intended to monitor its operations closely to verify that the control systems work 
as intr;nded. 

Disciplinary process I 

16. Any effective internal control system must rest not only on detection and 
prevention, but also on deterrence through the application Of appropriate 
disciplinary measures. Because of the Charter requirement of the highest standards 
of integrity, staff members are held to a high standard of responsibility and 

/ . . . 



A/42/437 
English 
Page 5 

accountability for the accuracy of their certifications. False certification and 
misrepresentation are clearly lapses from the highest standards of integrity and 
are themselves grounds for disciplinary action. 

17. The Organization's fiduciary responsibility for the resources it disperi.?es and 
the disciplinary system related thereto must be balanced with the rights of staff 
members, under the Staff Regulations and Staff Rules of the United Nations and the 
judgements of the Administrative Tribunal, to due process, the absence of 
arbitrariness and the assistance of counsel. In cases where an audit or other 
administrative process has revealed a discrepancy , staff members are given an 
opportunity to provide comments or explanations. If the explanations and 
supporting evidence do not adequately explain the discrepancy, the staff menber is 
charged in writing with specific acts of misconduct and given a time limit in which 
to respond. Based on this response, a disciplinary recommendation is made when 
appropriate. 

18. If there is patent fraud and overwhelming documentary evidence, or if the 
irregularity of the claims for payment was so self-evident that the beneficiary 
should not have failed to notice it, the staff member is summarily dismissed 
pursuant to staff regulation 10.2. If evidence of intent to defraud appears 
inCOnClUSiVe, the case is referred, at Headquarters, Geneva, or Vienna, to a Joint 
Disciplinary Committee (JDC) for advice. At duty stations without a JDC, an 
investigatory committee is established. under the staff Rules, a staff member who 
is summarily dismissed loses his or her entitlement to repatriation grant, to 
payment in lieu of notice, and to a termination ind.emnity. In dismissal cases 
other than summary dismissal, these benefits are retained in total, except for 
termination indemnities, which may be paid at a reduced rate at the discretion of 
the Secretary-General. Under the Staff Regulations and Staff Rules, if it iS 
determined, after referral of a case to a JDC, that there had been deliberate 
misappropriation warranting summary dismissal, that penalty can no longer be 
imposed, thus resulting in uneven treatment of staff as well as a loss of the 
Organization's resources in addition to those already sustained owing to the 
misappropriation of funds. 

Inter-organization co-operation 

19. Given the common interest in improving internal controls and avoiding waste, 
particularly in relation to staff entitlements, the United Nations, the United 
Nations Development Programme and the United Nations Children's P;;.d have 
established, on a continuing basis, an interdisciplinary working group, the mandate 
of which is to develop improved procedures and internal control systems for 
specific entitlements. 1t is expected that, by sharing experience and reSoufcesl 
all three organizations can make considerable progress in areas of mutual concern. 


